MARLDON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council Meeting of Marldon Parish Council held on Monday  8th February 2016 at 7.30pm 
MEMBERS PRESENT:


Cllrs:   Palk, Mrs Clarke, Pennington,  Webber, Joinson, Mrs Cox,  Veasey, Page, Thorp.
ALSO PRESENT:
11 members of the public and Clerk to the Council:  David Eeles
Before the meeting started members of the public had the opportunity to air any concerns and ask questions, which would be noted by members and if necessary raised during the meeting.

1(2.16)
APOLOGIES 
C. Cllr Rosemary Rowe; Cllr Smith 
2(2.16)    APPROVAL OF MINUTES
It was proposed by Cllr. Cox, seconded by Cllr. Palk and unanimously AGREED that the January ordinary meeting minutes be approved as a true record and accordingly signed off by the Chairman. 

8(2.16)  NEIGHBOURHOOD PLANNING

The Chairman bought this item forward as an urgent matter. He proposed that the Parish Council proceed with an application to SHDC to undertake a Neighbourhood Plan and in so doing accept the Terms of Reference as prepared by the clerk (see below). This was seconded by Cllr Clarke. He then went on to explain what he saw as the importance of such a plan as otherwise the District Council, faced with a requirement to build a number of houses as laid down by the Government, would be able to dictate where they went. The Motion was CARRIED by eight votes with one abstention. 
MARLDON NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN GROUP – TERMS OF REFERENCE

	Purpose of the Group



	What is the main aim of the Group?

To deliver a completed Neighbourhood Plan which will “contribute neighbourhood development policy to the South Hams District Council Local Plan that will ensure that the people of Marldon live in the community of their choice in the year 2030”.


	Objectives of the Group



	What is the Group hoping to achieve?

The key output will be the completed Neighbourhood Plan.  However, apart from the end product, a fundamental objective will be to get meaningful engagement from as diverse groups within the community as possible. 

 

	Membership and Governance



	What are the main governance arrangements?

As the Qualifying Body, the Parish Council will have ownership of the entire Neighbourhood Plan process although this will be hands-off as much as possible so that it is a community-led project.  All significant decisions will either be taken or endorsed by the Parish Council.  This includes financial expenditure, particularly regarding the expenditure of public funds.


	Who are the members of the Group?

Aside from the Parish Council itself, it is intended that there will be 2 levels of management and governance of the project:

a.  Steering Group. This will provide oversight of the project and give strategic direction to it.  It is proposed that it will comprise about 10 individuals; 5 Parish Councillors and 5 members drawn from the wider community, such as existing local organisations and other non-affiliated individuals.  It is proposed that the Group will be chaired by one of the Parish Councillors.  He/she will have delegated powers and personal responsibility to the Parish Council for decisions taken. 

b.  Project Team.  This is the workhorse of the project and will coordinate and run the project.  The Project Team Leader will also sit on the Steering Group.  The core team will be about 5 and include any specialists (eg planning lawyer, accountant, etc). 



	What arrangements are in place for bringing in replacement and/or additional members?

The community will have a standing offer to get involved and contribute.  Where contributions are particularly required or when new or additional members are required, the Parish newsletter, the village notice boards, website etc will be used to canvass for support.  Word of mouth and local contacts are also a powerful tool for recruitment.



	How will declaration of interests be managed?

The Code of Conduct used by the Parish Council will be adopted by the Steering Group.  A declaration of interest will be particularly important in respect of any interest in land. 



	If voting is required, what voting arrangements are in place?

Decisions required to be taken by the Parish Council will, where necessary, be governed by the Parish Council’s own procedures.

For the Steering Group, a simple majority decision will take forward any proposal.  The Chair of the Steering Group has a casting vote.  The Steering Group will be quorate with the Chair (or Deputy Chair) plus 3 members, giving 40% of the membership.



	Which decisions will be referred to the Parish Council?

a.  The Steering Group has the right to refer any matter to the Parish Council.

b.  Routinely, all expenditure of public funds will be approved by the Parish Council.  It is anticipated that minor sums below £100 can be approved retrospectively.

c.  All applications for public funds will be endorsed by the Parish Council.

d.  Changes to these Terms of Reference, the timescales and project plan will be referred to the Parish Council.



	What procedures are in place for dealing with conflict resolution?
“””:
It is fully appreciated that unanimity on every aspect of the Plan will not happen.  Where contentious issues arise, resolution will initially be sought through dialogue in open forum.  Where satisfactory resolution is not successful, the Steering Group will attempt to resolve the matter, if needs be through the voting process outlined above.  If this does not settle the matter, it will be referred to the Parish Council.  Ultimately, if the matter is unresolved, there would be an ‘options consultation’ to let the wider community provide the decisive contribution.  It is imperative that unresolved issues are determined prior to the Independent Examination so that consensus can be demonstrated.  



	Reporting and Feedback



	How will the Group share information with the community?

Information will be shared with the community through public meetings, a bespoke email register, the parish newsletter, public notices etc.  In order to inform those who are not computer-literate, it is intended to set up a buddy/buddy system whereby those with email can pass information to non-email friends and neighbours.

    

	How will minutes of meetings and feedback from events/consultations be recorded and made available?

Minutes will be taken for all Steering Group meetings, and the outcome of events and consultations will be formally recorded.  These will be placed on public notice boards etc.  Hard copies of all of these will be held by the Project Team for public scrutiny as required. 



	Resources and Finance



	How will the project be funded?

Applications will be made to Locality for both Grant-Funding and Direct Support.  Other publicly-funded opportunities will be sought as and when they become available.  Local organisations will also be approached to provide modest grant support.

 

	Are any additional resources required?

Still to be determined



	Monitoring and Review



	How will the Plan be monitored?

a.  Up until adoption of the Plan.  There will be a project plan which will set out clear timelines and objectives.  These will be continually monitored by the Steering Group and the Parish Council.

b.  After adoption of the Plan.  At regular intervals, perhaps 5-yearly, the Parish Council will formally review the Plan for its continued relevance.

  


The Chairman then went on to distribute copies of the questionnaire which has been printed and envelopes for members and volunteers from the public to address and distribute around areas of the parish. He had spent the weekend preparing these bundles. 
3(2.16) MATTERS ARISING
3.(1.16) It was noted that the potholes in Widdecombe Lane had not been repaired.
4(2.16) POLICE:
The Chairman suspended standing orders to allow Ch. Insp. Louise Costin, whose children attend the local school, to describe the problems associated with parking outside the school at drop-off and pick-up times, which had led to an accident involving one of the pupils which could have resulted in serious injury. In 2005 Mr Halliday of Devon County Highways did not support a crossing at the school. More recently requests for extra double yellow lines opposite the school, at the top of Millmans Road and West View, had no outcome.  Insp. Costin was currently supplying bollards to try to prevent irresponsible parking but could not continue to do so.
Resolved: To approach DCC Highways once again about implementing the double yellow lines proposals in the light of the recent accident, and put this item on the agenda for the next meeting.
5.(2.16) REPORTS
Report of Cllr R. Rowe for Devon County Council:

The month of January has been taken up with scrutiny meetings about the setting of the County Council budget. I have attended four of these mainly to do with the People’s budget which involves the young the old and the vulnerable people of Devon.

DCC is at the time of writing this report waiting to hear from central government on its final settlement from them. We need to know exactly what their grant is going to be so that we can produce a balanced budget. 

At the present time it is anticipated that there will be an increase in the County Councils share of the budget of 3.99% this equates to an extra £45 on a band D property for the coming year. 

The 1.99% increase is the most councils are able to raise the council tax without having a referendum and that would be foolish as it would cost more than the monies raised.

The highest demand for revenue within the people section is in the children’s services. This is an unknown quantity as it depends on the number of children coming into care. There are nearly 700 at present. We need to work to alleviate this with family support earlier as it is less expensive and better for all concerned if they are able to be properly cared for in the own homes.

The C.C. will be continuing to look closely at recycling and waste strategies, some of the targets have not been met around the county.

There is more work to do on drainage and highways as and how finances allow to secure a safe highway network particularly in rural areas.

School Crossing patrol is also being closely looked at. It is considered that possibly this could be done on a voluntary basis with training.

The effectiveness of ring and ride services and the potential funding for such schemes within public transport is also being scrutinised.

Cutting funding within the arts budget as alternative funding can be found.

More information will be available as the budget setting meeting gets closer at the end of February.

Cllr Nicholls complained that potholes were not being repaired properly and were re-appearing.
DISTRICT COUNCIL REPORT
Cllr. Pennington reported:

He has tabled a motion for the next full meeting of the SHDC with Cllr Tucker to oppose the proposed four year reduction in the Settlement Funding Assessment (SFA) on the grounds that it will undermine vital essential statutory services. 
MEG REPORT

Cllr Cox reported that the annual P3 survey has been completed as well as other work.
She also asked for the Queen’s 90th birthday in June possible celebrations to be on the agenda for the next meeting. 

6(2.16) RENOVATION OF SCOUT HUT

We are waiting for the Scouts to inform us of the situation particularly regarding the Fire Certificate.
7(2.16) TREE STUMP AND WALL AT TORFIELD
Devon Tree Services have had a look at the situation and in their view the tree stumps do  not present a further threat to the wall. We are still waiting to hear from the two other contractors who have been contacted.  The insurance company say that if the wall belongs to the householder they can claim against the Council’s insurance for damage done to the wall. The deeds are with Bynes solicitors in Torquay.
Resolved: to await further reports and obtain the Deeds for Tor Field from Bynes to establish wall ownership. Contact Mr Field to advise him of the situation. 
8(2.16) PLANNING
Earlier David Cooke, who had introduced himself as the new Chairman of the Churscombe Park Management Committee, had explained that due to the uncontrollable growth of the listed Leylandii trees bordering the estate on Churscombe Road, he and the residents wished to replace them with a hedge similar to the ones on either side of the fir trees. The Chairman lifted standing orders to allow him to make his case. While some members regretted that Mr Cooke’s predecessors had not worked sufficiently hard to control the growth of these trees, it was generally accepted that the only solution to the problem was to pull up the trees and replace them with a mature and easily controlled hedge. 
Mr Cooke was also keen to improve a path in the estate and it was agreed that Robin Cox from MEG should have a look at this and make a recommendation.

Cllr Webber passed on a complaint from a parishioner who alleged that a barn extension on Lower Westerland Farm had been built over the 14” water mail leading to Torbay. It was AGREED to contact SHDC Planning and the Water Board about this.
    9(2.16)  CORRESPONDENCE
      The clerk passed on publicity material which had been received.
10(2.16) LEISURE and PUBLIC GROUNDS
Cllr Clarke, Chairman of the committee, introduced the new Outreach Youth worker Kerry McCabe who had been appointed as a result of the MEG initiative previously reported on. She is going to hold an Open Evening in the Village Hall on Thursday at 6.00pm. Unfortunately it seems that there is no accommodation suitable for this Youth Club in the Village. Members considered the possibility of refurbishing the Scout Hut so that it could be used by both Scouts and Youth Club. Investigations are still ongoing regarding the missing Youth Club equipment which had been stored in the Village Hall.
.

11(2.16) HIGHWAYS AND MAINTENANCE
1. Potholes in Compton in Widdecombe Lane; Peters Crescent; Ipplepen Road, Pembroke Park, Kiln Lane. 

2. Buddles at Westerland are flooding. Can Torbay sweeper do Lane as it is small enough- clerk to ask.
3. Tarmac has lifted in the Narrows at Compton.

4. It was proposed by the Chairman and seconded by Cllr Veasey and duly CARRIED that Mr Stiles be asked to implement a Traffic Regulation Order to complete the double yellow lines as discussed earlier.

It was NOTED that on Wed. 16th March the gate for Jubilee Meadow will need to be opened for the High Sheriff ceremony at the church.

12(2.16)      FINANCE

The following payments were approved:-
  Payments-  Main a/c:                                                                                              £
   Clerk net salary and expenses Jan.                                                                 453.90

   Clerk PAYE                                                                                                       66.60

   Chairmans Allowance                                                                                       110.00

   Marldon PCC-  Memorial clock  electricity                                                       27.57

   Marldon PCC-  Parish magazine grant    (as previous year)                              100.00

   S.W. Water allots                                                                                           100.35

   SW Water  Spts field                                                                                      12.32

   Copy Print and Design- questionnaire                                                              320.00                                                

P3 account;

For MEG social (payable A. Cox)                                                                          13.80
BANK ACCOUNTS  as at 29 January 2016  

Main Account:                      £23,817.43

P3     Account:                         £368.26

Environment Account :            £493.10

NS&I Investment Account  Balance at 31.12.2015:       £20,795.20 (gross interest p.a.=£154.80)

13(2.16)      MATTERS UNDER REVIEW.
 None
      
14(2.16) BUSINESS at the DISCRETION of THE CHAIRMAN    
The Chairman again noted the need for a meeting of the Cemetery Committee early in the New Year and this was agreed by Cllrs Veasey and Joinson. 
15(2.16) CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Monday March 14th 2016. 
Signed ……………………………………………………    Chairman                        14-3-2016
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